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EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES

Friday, April 15, 2011

2:30-4:30 pm

3-104L MCB Bldg. 

Mpls. campus
Attending:

Martha Flanders, Ryan Holton, Rogene Schnell, Jean Underwood, John Ward, Sue Wick, Paul Siliciano, James Cotner, Richard Brown, Joseph Lahti, Jane Phillips, Leslie Schiff, Stuart Goldstein (Chair)

Absent:
Robin Wright, Kerrie Sendall, Nikki Letawski Schultz

1. Approve minutes from March 25, 2011 meeting
Minutes were approved with corrections.


2.  New Business 

A. Proposed Undergraduate Minor in Toxicology (Ashok Singh)

Dr. Ashok Singh presented to the group his rational for proposing an undergraduate minor in Toxicology. His arguments for this minor and his reasons for coming to CBS include:

· There is a strong need for graduates with the knowledge and skills in the area of Toxicology and, currently, no mechanism to support a focus in this area for students.

· He is looking for faculty who are interested in participating in the development of this minor and an academic home for the minor

· He spoke with top administrators in the AHC and learned that the AHC is not interested in developing (or administering) undergraduate programs but, rather, is focused on professional programs.

· He knows that there are many toxicology courses and faculty members teaching these courses at the university but, again, there is no program integrating these courses and offering a minor nor major in the area.

EPC members, while not seeing a good fit within CBS for such a minor, encouraged Dr. Singh to continue his effort and brainstormed with Dr. Singh about potential partners. These included a suggestion to discuss the proposal with Dr. Claudia Neuhauser (Vice Chancellor, Univ. of Minn. Rochester Campus). In addition, the suggestion was made that The College of Continuing Education may be another venue for the development of, for example, certificate programs and the required administrative support.

EPC members, while supportive of Dr. Singh’s efforts, noted that CBS could not dedicate personnel or administrative resources (e.g., student services staff, mentoring and administrative staff) to a minor with no CBS courses incorporated. In addition, our understanding is that the Provost’s Office is not currently in favor of developing new multi-institutional projects such as the one proposed.

B. Proposed BioC 2331 - Biological Chemistry for Students of Biological Sciences (Paul Siliciano)

Paul indicated that there is a need for an alternate version of organic chemistry, focused more on biological principles and topics. Dean Elde, CSE, and the Chair of Biochemistry Department all agree on this need. The course is intended to meet the needs of students in colleges such as The College of Food, Agriculture and Natural Resource Sciences, and The College of Biological Sciences.

Several issues were discussed. These included:

· The course may or may not enable students to take the pre-existing Organic Chemistry Lab. Paul indicated that it may be that CBS could develop and offer a complementary organic lab. This issue remains open and will be investigated further.

· Given pre-med students need a chemistry course with “organic” in the name, the idea was floated to title the course, “Bio-Organic Chemistry,” or some derivation with this need in mind.

· Given this may not be the best alternative to Organic Chemistry II for some pre-health career students, CBS student services advisors need to understand how this course compares to Organic Chemistry II and how to advise students, depending on student goals.

· The proposal was to offer the course in Spring Semester only. EPC members suggested that the course (a) needs to be graded on an A/F basis without the option for S/N, and (b) needs to be offered in Fall Semester, too.

· If the course comes back to EPC for a vote, several aspects of the course proposal need to be revised or addressed. These include:

· The course title

· Typos and nomenclature

· Grading basis

· Availability, capacity, and course restrictions

· Resources required for offering the course. For example:

· Lab hardware and chemicals

· The number of students per class

· Tutoring availability

· Course activities and the resources required of instructors

EPC members suggested that the proposal be revised and brought back to EPC for consideration (and vote) at a later date. Paul agreed to follow-through on these suggestions.

C. Biochem 8213 “Selected Topics in Molecular Biology” (Paul S.)

Paul described Biochem 8213 as a graduate-level course. This year, the topics discussed are DNA repair, replication, and recombination. The course is, traditionally, taken by second year graduate students but enrollments have been lagging. He proposes to renumber the course as 5213, and to reduce the number of credits from 4 to 3. He believes that renumbering the course and reducing the number of credits (i.e., workload) for the course will increase the pool of students in other programs for whom this course will be useful. The prerequisite course is Biochem 4332 (a second semester core Biochemistry course) or the course can be taken by instructor permission.

This course was approved prior to the time EPC was involved in the course approval process, thus, EPC never approved the course. However, in order for Paul to have these changes made (above), he will need to write a course proposal and submit it to EPC.

EPC recommended to Paul that he write a course proposal with the suggested changes and send the proposal via e-mail to EPC members. EPC voting members will vote via e-mail correspondence. Paul agreed to this suggestion and will create and e-mail a course proposal.

4.  Announcements

A. UM Rochester Update (Stu Goldstein)

Stu described his update of the University of Minnesota – Rochester, received from Claudia Neuhauser (Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs).

· The second cohort of students began at Rochester in the Fall of 2010. A cohort of 102 students was admitted and 99 of these students plus 7 transfer students, have registered for Spring 2011.

· The first cohort of students began in the Fall of 2009. Fifty-seven (57) students were admitted and 35 students have continued as of February 2011.

· There are now 10 tenure-track faculty, and 10 instructors. Rochester is interviewing for 3 additional tenure-track faculty positions.

· The physical plant is in good shape and second building is being built at this time.

· The primary major  at Rochester is a Bachelor of Sciences in Health Sciences (BS/HS). Some advanced students have been admitted into this program.

· Rochester is planning a second bachelor’s degree program; a BS in Health Professions (such as respiratory care). Students will enter these programs in their junior year

· PhD and Master’s Degrees in Biomedical Informatics and Computational Biology (BICB) are now offered at Rochester; there are currently 31 students in this program.

B. Requirement for Two Upper-Division Writing-Intensive Courses (Leslie Schiff)

Leslie indicates that CBS needs to meet the university-wide requirement that students graduate with at least one upper-division writing-intensive (WI) course (i.e., 3xxx and above) from within their academic home (i.e., CBS). At this time, Leslie indicates that a large percentage of CBS students are graduating without having taken a WI course within CBS. This is a violation of university policy. Students are taking WI courses from other colleges.

In order to remedy this situation, we (as a college) have at least two options: One option is that many more (if not all) of our students take the Writing-Intensive Directed Research course. Another option is to create two or more Writing-Intensive 3xxx-level courses. The 3xxx-level lab courses are good candidates for obtaining approval as “writing-intensive” courses. (To gain approval as a writing-intensive course, the course must be approved to the Campus Writing Board following an established approval process.)

During the conversation, it was noted that CBS Student Services Advisors need some clarification about the topic of the university’s requiring WI-courses of students, as many of our students are currently graduating in violation of the requirement.

C. Biology Program versus the “Biol” Course Designator (Jane Phillips)

Jane discussed the issue that many new faculty do know the history of how and when the “Biol” designator is applied to a course. The “Biol” designator is applied to “core” but courses with the designator are NOT necessarily a part of the Biology Program. 

D. Research Papers for WI Directed Research and WI Directed Studies courses (Leslie Schiff)

Leslie Schiff pointed out that the submission of final grades is the responsibility of individual instructors/mentors. This message is not getting out to students, mentors, nor DUGSs, and thus, final papers are not being entered into the Moodle site. The suggestion is that clarification about this issue be made available on the CBS web site, under “Faculty Resources.” DUGS needs to approve that the paper meets dept policy and that the grade can be submitted. 


